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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, 2 OCTOBER 2007

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2007.4.1         PRESENT

Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair), Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Mr Michael Naidoo (Salisbury House Warden), Mr Vaughan Mason (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Mr Nick Hodgson (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Ms Nicole Hyman (Truro House Sub-Warden), Ms Kim Usher (Truro House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden),), Ms Lindiwe Kwatsha (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Nonhlanhla Ngidi (Canterbury Annex Sub-Warden), Ms Mbalenhle Mbatha (Canterbury Annex House Sub-Warden), Messrs Kambani Ramano (Hall SRC Representative 2007), Mr Mark Matamisa (Salisbury House Sub-Warden, Mesdames Tumelo Tladi (Hall Senior Student 2007), Miles Downard (Winchester House Senior Student), Aziza Mdee (Truro House Senior Student), Ms Ayn du Bazane (Canterbury House Senior Student), Sr Rosemary Büchner (Associate Hall Fellow), Randall Starkey (Salisbury Sub-Warden), Prof. Sarah Radloff (Hall Fellow), Mr BG Guruwo (Hall SRC Representative 2008) and 
Secretariat: Ms Tanya van Wyk (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary).
2007.4.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Prof Santy Daya (Hall Fellow), Ms Jade Menezies (Canterbury House Sub-Warden) and Mr Eleph Gula-Ndebele (Salisbury House Senior Student),
2007.4.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

No other matters for the agenda were raised.
2007.4.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Mike Naidoo proposed acceptance of the minutes and Ms Tumelo Tladi seconded.

2007.4.5 
WELCOME

Mr McNeill welcomed all to the last Hall Committee Meeting of the year and a warm welcome was extended to Mr BG Guruwo.

Mrs Wicks congratulated Mr McNeill on behalf of the Hall Committee members in view of his 20-year-service record. Well done Mr McNeill!
2007.4.6 HALL WARDEN’S FORUM

6.2 VP/Hall Wardens Meeting report back
Mr McNeill mentioned that he would provide feedback on topics following relevant items on the agenda of this meeting. A fire was reported in Centenary House. There was no harm inflicted as the fire was put out. Mr McNeill wished to remind all to be aware of fire causing agents and to take special precautions. Mrs Buchner queried the regularity of fire drills in the residences. All residences are required to have a fire drill once a term.

Secondly, Mr McNeill reported that there were concerns expressed in view of the removal of furniture from student rooms and placed into the box rooms. For example, a single bed was removed from a student’s room only to be replaced with a double bed which would accommodate a guest. Mr McNeill reminded everyone that this is unacceptable and to be aware of the matter. 
Mr McNeill mentioned that there were a number of unauthorized fridges reported in rooms on the campus. Mr McNeill gently reminded everyone that cooking equipment and fridges of a personal nature are forbidden.
It was noted by Mr McNeill that due to an increase in conferences, more students in residences will be asked in the future to pack up during the vacations. It is a means of increases the funds for the University however it does inconvenience the students of the residence concerned 

The University has decided that there will only be 4 (four) formal functions in one Hall per annum. The reasoning behind this is to save money as it can be a costly affair.

Mr McNeill stated that the Disciplinary Reports will be available on the respective residence notice boards. 

2007.4.7          MATTERS ARISING

7.1 Allan Webb Adventure
Mr Mark Matamisa expressed his gratitude to all involved in supporting the Allan Webb Adventure which was held on the 22 September 2007 especially the Wardens of Allan Webb Hall. The winning team of the Allan Webb Adventure Events were the Health Suite, of which Mr Jonathan Davy (ex-Winchester student) was the captain. Mr Matamisa reported that on the eventful day the weather was superb and all went as planned. Mr Matamisa mentioned that the Allan Webb Adventure Reports have not been finalized to date and hopes to have it sent to the Allan Webb Hall Committee by the end of the week. Mr Matamisa noted on the preliminary balance sheet provided (document A) that Give 5 donated R 500 more than expected as well as an old Rhodian who made a donation which was greatly appreciated.

Mr McNeill noted that there would be a surplus of approximately R 2 000.00 and asked Mr Matamisa what the Allan Webb Adventure committee would propose doing with the surplus. It was decided that some of the surplus would be carried over the 2008 Allan Webb Hall Committee and the rest would be donated to a charity organization, Ikhaya Losizo. 
Mr Mason raised a question to Mr Matamisa whether the 2008 Allan Webb Adventure Committee has been finalised yet. Mr Matamisa responded saying that this has not been finalised yet.

Mr McNeill congratulated Mr Matamisa on a job well done.
7.2 Quality of Residence Life Survey
Mr McNeill mentioned that the results of the survey were very favourable and positive in conjunction to the rest of the residences on campus however it is important to complete the cycle. Mr McNeill stated that all the wardens decided to publish the results of their respective residence to all the students. The actual statistical document will be available for review to each residence. Mr McNeill urged the committee to raise any questions or feedback at a House Committee Level as well as feedback from an individual point of view.

Mr Naidoo noted that from a Hall point of view that there was a resounding no to the notion of double rooms. He too noted that in view of values and norms that we were on par with other residences however we were better than other halls on all other qualities.
Mr McNeill noted that even though the numbers of students concerned with homophobia were small, that we do need to view it as a concern. 

Mr McNeill encouraged all to view the Hall Quality of Residence Survey report in Ms van Wyk’s office.

Mrs Wicks thanked Mrs Radloff, who had done the statistical analysis of the Quality of Residence Life Survey on behalf of the Allan Webb Hall Committee.
Mrs Radloff did note that there were further results on the web with regards to the outcome of the female residences versus the male residences. 
7.3 Coats of Arms
Mr McNeill mentioned that the Coats of Arms that Mr Matthew Charlesworth donated to Allan Webb Hall should be put in the Allan Webb Dining Hall either on the Grey Street side of the dining hall or on the stage. Mr McNeill encouraged anyone with a particular idea to approach him. 

7.4 Crack break frequency
Salisbury:
twice a week

Canterbury:
Once if they could not afford twice a week with biscuits on the other day

Winchester:
Doughnuts once a week and biscuits on the other day

Truro:
Doughnuts once a week.
Mr McNeill and the Hall Committee concluded that the Crack Break would consist of doughnuts on Mondays and inexpensive bulk biscuits on the Thursday.
2007.4.8 EXAMINATIONS & SOCIAL FUNCTIONS CUT OFF PERIOD
Mr McNeill reminded all that two weeks prior to swot week was the cut off time for any functions involving alcohol.
2007.4.9 
MERIT SCHOLARSHIP AWARDS
Mrs Wicks expressed her disappointment in non-attendance of the senior students to the Merit Award Scholarship meeting which was scheduled for tonight however thanked Ms Tladi & Mr Downard for having the courtesy to arrive at the meeting. Mrs Wicks noted that the meeting would now take place on Wednesday, 3 October 2007 at 18h30 in the Dining Hall to review the application forms.
2007.4.10 HALL AWARDS
Ms Warring noted that the Hall Awards would be presented at the Leavers’ Dinner. The Hall Awards nominations closing date is on the 5 October 207 and are urged to nominate suitable candidates that have achieved over and above.
2007.4.11 HALL LEADERSHIP WEEKEND AWAY 2008
Mr McNeill mentioned that this leadership weekend away would take place before Orientation week in 2008 where the House Committee members arrive prior to Orientation week. The purpose of the Leadership weekend away is for team-building which would cost approximate R 250 per person. Mr McNeill proposed the notion of having a Hall & House Committee weekend away to the Hall Committee. Ms Mdee questioned the source of the funding to which Mr McNeill replied that there is however a limited amount of funds available even thought the University funds some food allowances. The majority were concerned regarding the funding and that the Leadership weekend should not combine the Hall and House Committees.
Mr McNeill asked the committee to take this issue back to their respective House Committees and generate ideas. He also stated that the leadership weekend has proved to be very fruitful and beneficial.
2007.4.12 FUNCTIONS
12.1 Leavers’ Dinner


Mr McNeill stated that this would take place on Wednesday, 17 October 2007 and which will involve award presentations and speeches.
12.2 Garden Party

This will take place on Saturday, 6 October 2007 on the St Peter’s Lawns.

12.3 Brunch

Mr McNeill mentioned that in view of the University only allowing 4 formal functions per annum that there is a possibility that the brunch may have to be double bookings however this is not the case yet.  The brunch will take place on the Sunday, 

28 October 2007.
2007.4.13 REPORTS FROM THE SRC REP
1.1 SRC Elections

Mr Ramano mentioned that the elections went well and thanked all the voters concerned however there was one glitch which was the Grazzle programme. Apparently there was a dispute between the Hall Committee and the SRC Committee as to the venue of the Grazzle. Mr McNeil stated that it was not a dispute as much as an opinion difference to the venue. He merely advised the SRC chairperson that he felt Canterbury would be a more appropriate venue instead of the Allan Webb Dining Hall however he did accede to her request to hold it in the dining hall anyway. Mr McNeill advised Mr Guruwo that in future it would be best to select a venue that would not disturb the meals. Mr Ramano stated that there will be a report before the end of the academic year for all to review. Mr Guruwo was asked by the Hall Committee to reveal the financial reports of 2006 to which he would relay to the respective notice boards in the residences. Mr Naidoo requested that the SRC representative to represent the Allan Webb Hall Committee more vigorously and to provide sponsorship to the Allan Webb Adventure.
Mr McNeill thanked Mr Ramano for his contribution throughout the year to the Hall Committee.
2007.4.14 CENTRALIZATION OF CONSTITUTION
Mr Naidoo mentioned that every Hall has a distinctive and unique constitution which is a reflection of the specific Hall. He also noted that there is already a disciplinary code to which students need to adhere to and that is a separate entity all together. It was requested that the SRC rather direct any specific issue to the Hall concerned. The Allan Webb Hall has always been accommodating to the SRC as well as democratic. There was a general feeling that it was unreasonable to expect all Hall’s to amend their constitutions. 
Mr McNeill noted that the Constitution Committee made minor amendments to the Hall Constitution such as the removal of Truro House being a post-graduate residence and grammar alterations. The amended Constitution will be available for review in Ms van Wyk’s office for whoever wishes to view these changes.

2007.4.15 SRC REQUEST FOR RESIDENCE REPRESENTATIVE TO BE OF HALL 



COMMITTEE
Mr McNeill informed the Committee that the SRC are proposing having a second member from the SRC to sit in on any Hall Committee meeting they wish to at any time. This SRC member would only have speaking rights and no voting rights. 

Mr Naidoo expressed his views that Allan Webb Hall is completely transparent and it was agreed by the committee that we have been accommodating and fair towards the SRC. It was agreed upon by the committee that we would not change our Hall Constitution.

2007.4.16 NEW RESIDENCES
Mr McNeill stated that Kimberley Hall has been divided into Kimberley East and Kimberley West. One part being a female residence and the other part being a male residence. They will have one Hall Warden, 4 residences and will share a dining hall.
The University is considering expansion with building two new residences of which 40% of students per residence will be double rooms.

2007.4.17 DOUBLE ROOMS
Mr McNeill mentioned that the SRC supported the motion for double rooms in new residences as this would thus offer cheaper accommodation to students. It was also noted that that Management were not perturbed with the fact that there was a distinct negativity amongst students for the double rooms. The University are considering Economics and Finances more importantly. The Hall Committee has requested that the Board of Residence representatives, namely Ms Tladi and Mr Gula-Ndebele raise these issues that the Hall Committee opposes the motion for double rooms at the next Board of Residence meeting. Our residences that are affected by the double rooms’ proposal are Canterbury Annex and Salisbury. Mr McNeill awaits Salisbury’s letter regarding opposition towards double rooms as he will then forward this to the appropriate channels. There is a need to suggest alternatives and examine the rooms in question. It was also noted that the manner in which the measurement of rooms was done was not completely transparent, and that this had a negative effect on the residences concerned.
2007.4.18 ORIENTATION PROGRAMME 2008
Mr McNeill suggested that on the Sunday of start of the Orientation Week that the programme runs as follows:
· Workshop (approximate 16h00)

· Warden’s Welcome

· Hall Braai (approximately 18h00)

· Jazz evening move to a much later slot on this Sunday.

The general feeling was that the Hall Braai facilitates constructive interaction with especially first year students and that the SRC move all their functions during Orientation Week to a much later time slot. 
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